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Children’s top 10 worries about 
starting secondary school

· Being bullied

· Not making friends 

· Getting lost 

· Homework

· Not being able to do the work

· Getting to school and back 
(especially if it involves a bus journey)

· Not having the right books and 
equipment

· Not knowing what to do if there’s a problem

· Not getting on with the teachers

· Getting into trouble

Your appointments with the teacher will provide an
opportunity for them to tell you how they feel your child
is getting on in very general terms, and for you to ask
any questions or raise any concerns you have.
If you or they have major concerns, the teacher will
probably suggest a further, longer meeting at another
time.

On the day itself, teachers are usually sitting at tables
with their names displayed in the school hall or some-
where similar. There will usually be someone in the
reception area available to guide you to this place, 
and talk to you about the arrangements for the evening.
You can often get refreshments during the evening too.

On the night, appointments are rarely running exactly 
to time, so be prepared for some waiting around. 
If you don’t get to see who you were hoping to, you can
always make an alternative appointment.

It’s a good idea to take your child with you – one to hear
what their teachers have to say, but also to guide you
and find the teachers you have arranged to meet!

Finally, don’t feel daunted – all new parents will feel
exactly the same. 
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How can I help as a parent?

Moving from primary to secondary school
is an exciting and significant event in the
life of your child.
It is an important milestone which, for
many parents and teachers, marks a
change in expectations regarding crucial
life-skills such as independent working
and self- organisation.

When a child starts at secondary school,
they are expected to cope with a whole
variety of new experiences and changes,
many of which demand skills and abilities
that they have not had to use before.
The problem is that these skills do not

spontaneously develop in children in the summer before
they begin secondary schools – like reading and writing,
they have to be taught and our children need support in
developing them.

Most parents would like to help reassure their children,
prepare them for these changes, and support them in 
developing the skills they need, but feel they lack the 
information and expertise to do so. For many of us our
own experience of secondary schools is all we have to go on.

The top two worries that Y6 children express 
(see the ‘Top 10’ worry list) are social concerns.
Although common, most children report that they are no

longer worried about these after just one or two weeks
at school!

A guide to parents’ evenings...

Because of the larger 
numbers of pupils, and the
fact that your child now has
several teachers, parents’
evenings are organised rather
differently in secondary
schools.

You will be given the date of
the Y7 parents’ evening well 
in advance – many schools hold
these in the first term.

A few days before the evening, your son or daughter will
bring home a slip of paper on which you write who you
would like to speak to, and what times you can make to
do so. If you don’t receive this slip (and some children
have been known to hang on to important letters in the
murky depths of their school bag for up to a year!), 
do check with the school if you should have had it. 
It is unlikely that you will be able to just turn up on the
night and see the people you need to. 

Most appointments are for 5-10 minutes, and you will
need to allow some time for finding and moving between
teachers. Try to see as many teachers as possible, 
especially if there are issues you need to raise with
them. It is always a good idea to see your child’s tutor
and perhaps year head as they will have the best ‘overview’
of how your child is settling in generally. Jot down any
questions or concerns before the meeting. 
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If your child expresses these worries it is useful to tell
them this, and to emphasise that everyone else will also
be feeling anxious. As there will be many more children
in Y7 than in Y6, everyone has a good choice of friends,
and even children who move up with several children
from their class tend to make new friends at secondary
school. Talk to your child’s Y6 teacher if these worries
become great – they will be able to arrange for your
child to meet some other pupils who will be starting (or
already at the school) and perhaps a ‘buddy’ for the first
two or three weeks. 

The remaining worries are nearly all to do with the new
organisational demands that they know will be placed
upon them. Luckily these are the areas in which we can
help the most.

The aim of this booklet is to provide you with the 
information you need to help your child to achieve 
independence, while supporting them in getting there.
To achieve the balance of doing too much or too little
for your child is hard – a useful rule of thumb is

‘never do anything regularly for your child that they are
capable of doing for themselves’.

The book clearly outlines exactly what your child needs
to be able to do to succeed at secondary school
(‘Key tasks for pupils’) and provides as many practical
tips and ideas as we could cram in to help you to help
them develop the skills for success (‘Tips for parents’).

· Losing belongings

This is very common for children with organisational 
difficulties (and very expensive for their parents).
Follow the suggestions in the chapter on ‘Organising
books and equipment’. If after half a term this is not
making a difference, contact your child’s tutor and ask
for their support – they can often provide ‘checks’ at key
times and be very creative in supporting your child 
towards independence in school.

· Getting into trouble for not completing homework 

In many ways, homework makes the most demands on
both Y7 pupils and their parents. Follow the suggestions
in the ‘Homework’ chapter.

If your child is consistently not getting homework 
(over a period of five or six weeks), not able to do 
the homework set, or writing down tasks that 
are so general that neither you nor they can work 
out what has to be done, do contact your child’s tutor
and explain the problem. If nothing changes, ask for 
a meeting with the teacher concerned. 
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The suggestions in the book are practical, down to earth
and have all been used by real parents with real, busy
lives. You do not need to be an ‘expert’ or devote your
life to your child’s schooling to help your child to get it
right! 

Time spent early on in establishing habits of work and
independence is an investment that will save endless
time, battles and heartache in the long run. The habits
and routines that children develop in Y7 are those that
will stay with them throughout their secondary schooling
and often throughout their working lives – it’s worth the
effort of getting it right to start with (so much easier
than putting things right when they’ve gone wrong).
If you can help your child to do this, you will really 
be making a difference. 

• Worrying about particular lessons or feeling ‘picked
on’ or disliked by certain teachers

Try to find out what it is exactly that your child is 
worried about or why they dislike a certain teacher 
or subject. If it is because the work is too hard 
(or too easy), try to spend some time working with them
on the subject.It does take time for new teachers 
to find out an individual’s strengths and weaknesses.
Contact the school if your child continues to find the
work too easy or too hard after half a term or so, 
or raise it at parents’ evening.

If it is because they feel ‘picked on’ it may be the
teacher’s individual style which your child is taking 
personally. It is a life-skill to learn that you won’t get 
on with everyone you have to work with and a pragmatic
approach is to be recommended. Advise them to smile
a lot at this teacher and see if it makes a difference!
Make sure homework is done well for this subject. 
Do try not to run down the teacher in front of your child
– this invariably makes the problem worse. 

Contact your child’s tutor if the problem continues. Ask
to meet with the teacher concerned if necessary 
and talk to them about the problem. Many teachers are
not even aware there is a problem. You do not have 
to let your child know you have done this - they are
often amazed by how ‘nice’ Mr. X has suddenly become….
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